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Who will do an ERCP on me 
when I’m retired? 
To the Editor: In South Africa (SA) it is widely accepted that 
subspecialties such as gastroenterology (GE) are not functioning 
adequately,[1] as was highlighted in the SAMJ in 2004.[2] Fewer trainees 
are able to choose to subspecialise in GE. Indeed, all specialties are 
faced with a lack of training facilities.

The National Department of Health (NDoH) plans to run the 
academic hospitals, wherein specialist and subspecialist training are 
undertaken.[3] At present, provincial DoHs create registrar positions 
for training. The current focus on general specialties is understandable, 
given the medical human resources shortages in SA, but it needs to be 
stated that if there are no/insufficient posts created for subspecialisation 
locally, doctors will emigrate[4-7] and many developed countries would 
welcome them.[8] Improved career opportunities are important to stop 
this exodus. 

We worry that subspecialists are being considered a ‘luxury’. There are 
glaring disparities between SA and developed countries, e.g. in SA there 
is 1 gastroenterologist per 1  000  000 population, while in Europe the 
number of gastroenterologists varies between 1/5 000 and 1/50 000. [1,9] 
GE encompasses the clinical management of peptic ulcer disease, 

inflammatory bowel disease, (viral) hepatitis and other liver disease, 
parasitic infections, celiac disease and gastrointestinal (GI) cancer.
Such endoscopy units as there are in the public sector lack state-of-
the-art equipment. A so-called ‘capital works’ programme has been 
implemented to build new clinics to improve the GE infrastructure, 
but a trained workforce to man these, with only 62 gastroenterologists 
available in our hospitals, is the problem.[1] Owing to this shortage, 
gastroenterologists currently in their mid-60s ask, ‘Who will do an 
endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) on me 
when I’m retired?’ 

Subspecialty societies and associations should inform the public 
about these looming manpower problems. An obvious solution 
is partnership between the public and private sectors to facilitate 
subspecialty training and the establishment of training programmes 
outside the academic hospitals[1,7] provided there is adequate 
regulation and supervision. The potential ‘brain-drain’ of doctors 
seeking to subspecialise abroad would thus be avoided. 

Training in GE has two components: endoscopy, and the clinical 
management of patients with GI and liver diseases. Private facilities, 
in close cooperation with academic hospitals, would work to define 
these training programmes. GE might provide a template for other 
(sub)specialties.

Endoscopy training should be structured. The clinical component 
could take place during placements in centres able to deliver quality 
training as assessed by a regulatory body applying agreed standards. 
Trainees would be signed off if deemed competent by their trainers. All 
trainees would continue to undergo knowledge-based examination – 
such as the SA, US or UK Specialist Certificate Exam – to confirm their 
attainment of an acceptable standard of theoretical knowledge. 

We hope to organise such training of adequate numbers of 
gastroenterologists to serve both the public and private sector, if 
possible, as part of a new master plan to be implemented this year 
for specialty and subspecialty training, in consultation with Minister 
Aaron Motsoaledi (NDoH).
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